

LAYOFFS, FURLOUGHS AND UNION CONCESSIONS: The Prolonged and Painful Process of Balancing City Budgets

September 22, 2009



Philadelphia Research Initiative

## **EXECUTIVE SUMMARY**

For big-city governments trying to cope with the recession, balancing budgets invariably means cutting labor costs, which are the largest portion of overall spending. And that can't be done in any significant way without dealing with unionized workers.

As a result, the shape of municipal budgets has been heavily influenced by hard bargaining between labor and management. In many cities, a key element has been how municipal unions react to being asked to make concessions affecting all of their members so as to prevent some from losing jobs.

This tense labor-management dialogue, in which unions are being forced to choose among painful alternatives, is one of several factors that have prolonged the budget process in some places well past the deadlines. Other factors include revenue estimates that continue to deteriorate, declines in state aid and a tendency to put off hard decisions as long as possible. For Philadelphia, the major cause of delay was its reliance on action by the state legislature, action which did not come until the eleventh hour.

The Philadelphia Research Initiative's previous report on big-city governments in these hard economic times, published last May, noted that only four of 13 cities studied—Atlanta, Columbus (Ohio), New York and Philadelphia—were considering major tax increases as part of their budget-balancing plans for fiscal years beginning July 1. All four of those cities ultimately enacted those tax increases. But even for some of them, raising taxes did not eliminate the need to reduce expenditures and to look to labor costs as a prime source for budget cuts.

A common pattern across the country has been for big-city mayors to talk initially about massive layoffs—and then tell the unions that those job losses can be averted only through across-the-board concessions, often characterized as temporary, usually including unpaid furlough days:

- In Chicago, Mayor Richard Daley threatened as many as 1,500 layoffs if city labor unions failed to agree to a number of concessions, including furloughs. In the end, he wound up laying off 431 workers, all of them from the two unions that did not agree.
- In Boston, Mayor Thomas Menino confined his layoffs, 495 of them, to unions that rejected his call for a wage freeze.
- In New York, where Mayor Michael Bloomberg initially talked about nearly 4,000 layoffs, there haven't been any so far, largely because the unions agreed that workers should make increased contributions to health-care costs.
- In Seattle, city officials facing a new shortfall in August persuaded most of the city's non-uniformed unions to take unpaid furloughs and said that any forthcoming layoffs might fall more heavily on the non-complying unions.

In several cities, months after budgets were to have been in place, hard choices remain, both for city governments and for the unions:

 In Detroit, where the situation is as dire as anywhere, Mayor Dave Bing has said he will lay off more than 1,000 people, one-tenth of his workforce, by late September unless the unions agree to have their members take 26 unpaid furlough days this year. He has described the city's fiscal situation as "a train to hell."

- In Baltimore, city officials are working on a strategy for dealing with a new \$60 million revenue shortfall—after having taken difficult steps to balance the city's original budget.
- In Los Angeles, forced reductions among nonuniformed employees were averted when the city and the unions came up with an early-retirement plan to reduce the workforce. The plan was funded in part by increased pension contributions from current and future workers. But the city, which has been spending \$1 million more per day than it's been taking in, is still nowhere near balancing its budget.

Philadelphia's budget process has had its own special set of complications. The budget, enacted on schedule in May, was contingent on authorization from the state legislature for the city to raise its sales tax and defer contributions to its pension funds. The authorization came on September 17, the day before Mayor Michael Nutter had planned to send out notices for the nearly 3,000 layoffs he said would be necessary without legislative action.

Now the stage may be set for some of the same sort of choices in Philadelphia that have faced municipal unions

elsewhere. To balance the budget, the Nutter administration has said it cannot increase wages for the next five years and must cut the cost of benefits by \$25 million a year. If the administration holds to those positions, the non-uniformed unions may wind up in the same situation as unions elsewhere—forced to make concessions or face job losses—unless savings can be achieved in other ways. The unions representing police officers and firefighters will not face such a choice, at least not directly, since their contracts are worked out through binding arbitration.

Philadelphia is one of a few cities trying to address recession-related budget problems in a long-term way. By law, it must submit a five-year budget plan to a state board created solely to keep watch on the city's finances. But most of the cities studied expect another round of tough budget choices next year, if not at mid-year, since revenues show little sign of bouncing back. None has undertaken anything approaching a fundamental review of how its government functions or what services it might be able to stop providing—although the size of Detroit's fiscal problems may force that city to do so.

# **KEY FINDINGS**

In a typical year, a big-city government spends two or three months wrangling over its annual budget. The mayor makes a proposal, the city council offers some amendments, and it's done. Not so in this year of the Great Recession. With state and local governments facing ongoing revenue declines, the budget process in many cities now seems virtually endless, with constant adjustments needed as the bad news keeps coming.

And the choices don't get any easier. With unemployment rates high, the public's appetite for tax increases is low, as is the willingness of city employees to accept reductions in compensation or jobs.

Some economists say that the end of the recession may be in sight.<sup>1</sup> But there is no end in sight for the hard times that the people who run city governments are experiencing as they try to balance their budgets—or keep them balanced.

In a research brief published last May, the Philadelphia Research Initiative looked at how 13 major cities including Philadelphia were coping with their municipal budgets in the recession. The goal was to examine Philadelphia's approach to the fiscal crisis in the context of its peer cities around the country. At the time, Philadelphia and most of the other cities were in the process of coming up with budgets for their fiscal year 2010, which began July 1; a few others, including Chicago and Seattle, were talking about making major, mid-course adjustments in budgets that cover calendar year 2009. As a result, our initial report focused on proposals under consideration rather than final outcomes. This follow-up report examines the choices those cities have made and tried to make during what has been a difficult time for the governments of many large American cities.

With most of the cities having mid-summer budget deadlines, one might have expected clarity by September. But in some places, the budget-balancing struggles have not ended. The delays are due partly to the need for city officials to deal with groups outside their own ranks, including balky state legislatures and wary municipal unions. The available options haven't gotten any easier, whether they

#### COMPARISON CITIES

Our initial study of city budgets, *Tough Decisions* and *Limited Options: How Philadelphia and Other Cities are Balancing Budgets in a Time of Recession*, published in May 2009, looked at 13 cities: Atlanta, Baltimore, Boston, Chicago, Columbus (Ohio), Detroit, Kansas City (Missouri), Los Angeles, New York, Phoenix, Philadelphia, Pittsburgh and Seattle.

These cities were chosen for reasons of size, geography, history and the way in which they were hit by the recession. At the time, most had budget proposals pending; officials were in the process of making the tough choices required to balance their financial ledgers.

This report looks at the decisions made—and those yet to be made. We provide detailed updates regarding all of the cities except Kansas City, which already had adopted its budget prior to the initial report and has not had to revisit it.

be reducing services or raising taxes, laying off workers or making them take unpaid furloughs.

The nature and timing of the problems vary from one city to another. In Boston and Baltimore, lower-than-expected levels of state aid forced city officials to look at additional cuts. New York and Philadelphia lost tens of millions of dollars in expected revenue from increased sales taxes; their respective state legislatures did not authorize those tax increases as quickly as city officials would have liked. Los Angeles and Detroit are still trying to determine the nature and scope of layoffs, furloughs and service cuts.

In those cities and elsewhere, hard bargaining between labor and management is having a major impact on the shape of budget-cutting efforts. Across the country, in one form or another, city officials have presented union officials with a choice: Do you want to see large numbers of your members made to take unpaid furloughs or accept other reductions in overall compensation? Or would you prefer to have a smaller group of individuals lose their jobs? Either option can produce savings for a city, although with differing impacts on government's ability to deliver services now and in the years to come.

Los Angeles has been struggling to achieve the savings that city officials promised in May when they approved a

budget. Working with the unions representing non-uniformed employees, Mayor Antonio Villaraigosa's administration negotiated an incentive-laden, early retirement plan in June—and then had to renegotiate it in September—to reduce the workforce and avert layoffs. The plan, which will close about a third of the city's remaining \$405 million shortfall, is financed largely through union concessions. In addition, unpaid furloughs for police officers are under consideration, and the fire department already has started shutting down rescue units on a rotating basis.

Detroit, which is in dire straits thanks to a 29 percent unemployment rate and a history of fiscal difficulties, also is enduring an extended and contentious budget season. The city laid off 205 of its roughly 10,400 workers in late August. Some bus service has been eliminated, and officials want city unions to agree to reduced pay and benefits. The city has a budget deficit in excess of \$300 million (or more than 20 percent) for its current fiscal year, and Mayor Dave Bing has called the situation "one of the worst financial, educational and social crises" in the city's history.<sup>2</sup> Layoff notices, effective September 26, have been sent out to another 1,061 workers, although Bing has said that some of the layoffs can be averted if the unions make concessions.

Philadelphia finally has a meaningful budget in place, after a summer of ongoing uncertainty, doomsday scenarios and political brinksmanship. Mayor Michael Nutter called the period when the city was awaiting desperately-needed authorization of its plans by the state legislature "possibly the [city's] most critical...in half a century."<sup>3</sup> Now his administration must work out deals with its unions, all of whose contracts expired June 30. The city's budget calls for savings of \$25 million per year in the cost of employee benefits.<sup>4</sup> Most of those savings will have to be achieved in the pending arbitration and negotiation processes with the four major labor organizations representing city workers. As of June 30, the city had 27,287 full-time employees, down 466 from a year earlier and 2,651 from the levels authorized in the fiscal 2009 budget. The number of actual layoffs has been far smaller.

In these cities and others, non-union workers have had no choice but to accept pay freezes and furloughs.

Of the 13 cities studied, only four sought last spring to enact major tax increases. In all four, those tax increases were enacted, although not without controversy and/or delay. Most of the others have decided not to consider tax increases, even as their fiscal situations have worsened. Philadelphia, which had proposed a one-cent increase in the sales tax, did not receive the necessary approval for it from the state legislature until mid-September—more than two months after the city's budget deadline. New York encountered a briefer delay in getting approval for a halfcent sales tax hike.

In Columbus, Ohio, voters on August 4 narrowly approved raising the city income tax by half a percentage point in order to prevent service reductions and restore previous cuts. In Atlanta, the city council, by an 8-7 vote in June, raised property tax bills by 7.2 percent, thereby ending that city's four-hour-a-week furlough program for virtually all city employees; the program had been in place for more than six months.

In some places, layoffs, which were central to the debate in the spring, materialized in the summer, although generally in smaller numbers than were initially discussed. As was apparent at the time, some mayors were using early threats of massive layoffs as leverage to extract concessions from the unions. In some cities, layoffs were confined to the unions that refused to give ground.

Boston's Mayor Thomas Menino promised to save the jobs of workers whose unions accepted a wage freeze; most opted for the deal, and the city laid off 495 workers in those unions that did not go along. In Chicago, Mayor Richard Daley laid off 431 workers in those unions that did not agree to accept reduced pay, hours, and benefits. In New York, after Mayor Michael Bloomberg initially talked of nearly 4,000 layoffs, the job losses were put off after workers agreed to contribute more to the cost of their health insurance.

Deals like these help to limit job losses, but often there is a catch. The unions that agree to concessions generally are guaranteed that there will be no additional layoffs for a specific period of time, locking cities into maintaining staffing levels as their fiscal situations remain uncertain.

While some cities have tried to confront their fiscal problems head on, others have used stop-gap measures to make the books balance this year. By doing so, they have effectively kicked their underlying fiscal problems down the road and guaranteed that they'll face another round of hard choices next year—even if the economy starts to recover.

Philadelphia did not have the option of taking it one year at a time; state law requires it to present a crediblybalanced, five-year budget plan to a state oversight board, the Pennsylvania Intergovernmental Cooperation Authority. This may serve the city well in the long-run, by making future budget cycles less prolonged, less painful and less contentious. But it turned the current budget process into a long-running, high-stakes melodrama.

A few other cities seem to have done enough this year to allow them to ride out the recession without too much additional fiscal trauma. But most expect another round of tough budget choices next year or at mid-year since revenues show little sign of bouncing back.

Phoenix, which faced one of the largest budget shortfalls in percentage terms in the spring, started cutting costs early and made substantial headway until falling revenues created a new budget gap. Baltimore made the difficult choice to close facilities and trim services in the spring, which left it with a relatively wide array of options when confronted in August with a new \$60 million shortfall, nearly five percent of its total budget. New York, which may be looking at a second round of budget-cutting later this year, already is projecting a deficit for next year in excess of \$5 billion.

Boston relied on a number of one-time fixes, such as drawing down reserves and putting off equipment purchases, and will have fewer options in the year ahead. In Chicago, officials used money from the leasing of the city's parking meters—part of Mayor Richard Daley's move to privatize some city assets—to close this year's budget gap, and analysts are predicting a \$520 million shortfall for next year. Philadelphia produced a balanced five-year budget plan by stringing out the repayment of the pension system's unfunded liabilities for 30 years instead of 20.

"It's going to be a tough couple of years," Dwight Dively, the director of Seattle's Department of Finance, said when the existence of a new, \$72 million deficit was announced in August.<sup>6</sup> His counterparts in cities across the country would no doubt agree.

### **CITY SUMMARIES**

The remainder of the report summarizes the budget actions taken in a number of major American cities between May and September of 2009. The report on Philadelphia comes first and is followed by cities where substantial budget issues remain to be resolved: Detroit, Los Angeles, Baltimore, Seattle and Phoenix. After that, the six remaining cities are examined in alphabetical order.

The grim picture that emerges is not limited to our selected cities. In a recent survey of 379 municipalities with populations of at least 10,000, the National League of Cities found that many have resorted to hiring freezes and layoffs to balance their budgets—and that 88 percent of city finance officers say they are less able to meet their fiscal needs this year than last.<sup>7</sup>

#### Philadelphia

Philadelphia is one of the cities where the process of putting together and balancing a budget for fiscal 2010 went well past the legal deadline. In fact, Mayor Michael Nutter first declared the existence of a budget crisis in November 2008 and started reducing costs and cutting back services.

The most recent installment in the crisis began in May. That was when the city council adopted a trimmed-down budget and, as required by state law, a five-year fiscal plan aimed at closing a projected \$1.4 billion gap. The five-year plan relied on three key elements: A one-cent, five-year increase in the sales tax; a deferral of \$235 million in contributions to the city's pension fund for several years; and a lengthening by 10 years of the schedule for the city to make up the pension system's unfunded liabilities.<sup>8</sup>

All three steps required the approval of the Pennsylvania state legislature, and city officials hoped to get that approval by July 1, the start of the new fiscal year. But the legislature was embroiled in a bitter and prolonged dispute over the state budget, so getting its attention wasn't easy. Meanwhile, the state board that oversees Philadel-phia's finances, the Pennsylvania Intergovernmental Cooperation Authority, warned that the city would have to tear up its budget plan and create a new one if the legislature didn't act by August 15.<sup>9</sup>

As that deadline approached, Nutter warned of a grim "Plan C" that would take effect in early October if the legislature did not act.<sup>10,11</sup> The plan called for closing all branch libraries, health centers and recreations centers; reducing trash collection from once-a-week to every other week; and laying off roughly 3,000 city employees including hundreds of police officers and firefighters.<sup>12</sup>

On August 5, the state House approved the sales tax hike and pension financing.<sup>13</sup> But when the Senate did not quickly follow suit, the mayor went ahead and submitted Plan C to the oversight board. Disputes in Harrisburg caused the state legislation to be tossed back and forth between the House and Senate until September 17. On that day, with closing notices posted on city libraries and the Nutter administration hours away from sending out layoffs notices, the legislation was enacted and civic chaos averted.

With that, the focus shifted back to the process of working out new contracts between the city and its unions, a process that had been stalled pending legislative action. Philadelphia's five-year plan includes no money for new salary increases for any city workers and calls for reducing the cost of employee benefits by \$25 million per year.<sup>14</sup> Hanging over the process is the possibility that the Nutter administration—which has avoided widespread layoffs thus far—might eliminate more jobs should it not get the savings it wants from the new contracts.

#### Detroit

These are tumultuous times in Detroit. With union negotiations stalled, the unemployment rate at 29 percent and the population dwindling, Detroit's budget problems are overwhelming and ongoing—even though the fiscal year began on July 1.

In late May, on schedule, the city council adopted a budget proposed by interim Mayor Kenneth Cockerel. It included more than 300 layoffs, a 10 percent wage cut for nonunion employees, the elimination of 509 vacant positions, and the lowering of its annual trash fee from \$300 to \$240 for most homeowners. But few of those measures actually went into effect. That's because the city had elected a new mayor, former basketball star Dave Bing. Upon taking office, Bing opted to postpone the layoffs and the wage cut, saying that he wanted to "look at all of the inefficiencies that are in the system and work on those first."<sup>15</sup> He also hoped to win concessions in his negotiations with the city's unions.

By August, having won no concessions from the unions, Bing concluded that the situation was more serious than he'd thought and that layoffs were inevitable. Two hundred and five city employees lost their jobs in a first round of layoffs at the end of August, and city officials announced plans to get rid of as many as 1,061 additional workers (10 percent of the city's workforce) as of September 26.<sup>16, 17, 18</sup> The mayor—who estimated the current budget deficit at more than \$300 million, or about 20 percent of the overall budget—also went ahead with the original wage cut for non-unionized employees, implementing it through unpaid furlough days.<sup>19</sup>

Bing told union leaders that he would be able to reduce the number of upcoming layoffs if they would accept a 10 percent reduction in pay, to be achieved through furlough days. This offer was met with stiff resistance, including some strike talk.<sup>20</sup> The city also proposed changes in employee benefits such as reducing the number of paid days off and putting in place a 401(k)-style pension plan for new hires, eliminating paid lunch hours and yearly bonuses and dropping coverage of some elective-care items from health-insurance coverage.<sup>21</sup> In addition, the city has reduced local bus service and is talking about out-sourcing such functions as tax collection, trash pickup and payroll.<sup>22</sup>

At one point, Bing announced that the city was in danger of running out of cash by October and suggested that bankruptcy and state receivership might be around the corner.<sup>23</sup> He later backed off those gloomy projections but still labeled the situation one of the worst crises in the city's history. "I don't think bankruptcy is necessarily in the future," Bing said in early September, "but I don't want anybody to think we are out of the woods."<sup>24</sup>

#### **Los Angeles**

Los Angeles has had a budget in place for months. But some of the city's main fiscal issues remain unsolved.

In late April, Mayor Antonio Villaraigosa unveiled a \$4.44 billion budget plan for the fiscal year beginning July 1, seeking to close a 12 percent budget gap amounting to \$530 million. The proposal, in addition to calling for nearly 1,600 layoffs, asked the city's unions to accept concessions such as pay cuts, unpaid days off and increased contributions to retirement benefits. And city council endorsed it in May, before the unions had agreed to anything. There was no consideration of raising taxes, which would have required voter approval.

In June, the city and its civilian unions worked out what they thought was a big part of the solution—an early retirement plan designed to reduce the city's workforce by 2,400 (about 6 percent) and slash payroll by \$200 million a year.<sup>25, 26</sup> The plan would have offered monetary incentives for employees to leave; raised pension contributions and postponed cost-of-living adjustments for those who stayed; and barred the city from laying off any members of the unions involved.<sup>27, 28, 29, 30</sup> But problems soon arose, the main one being that the early-retirement program would not save the city as much money as promised.

By September, the plan was on the verge of falling part, and the mayor had withdrawn his support. With a deadline at hand, city council kept the plan alive by giving labor negotiators time to salvage it even while starting the process of issuing layoff notices to 926 workers. In the end, the unions agreed to new concessions—including even higher pension contributions from its members—thereby making layoffs unnecessary.

The city's negotiations with its police and fire unions, aimed at achieving budget-mandated savings, have stalled. Villaraigosa is seeking \$142 million through 14 percent cuts in overall compensation—salaries, bonuses, overtime, and benefits. If the police and fire unions fail to agree to those terms, the city has the power to unilaterally slash their pay and hours. At the same time, though, the mayor wants to continue police hiring to make good on a campaign pledge to put 1,000 new officers on the streets. The Los Angeles Police Department has begun developing contingency plans to furlough officers at least two days a month starting in October.<sup>31</sup> And the Fire Department has begun shutting down rescue units and ambulances on a rotating basis and is considering furloughs.<sup>32, 33, 34</sup>

#### **Baltimore**

Baltimore's experience demonstrates the degree to which the budget-balancing process in this time of recession seems to be never-ending—and how unreliable seemingly prudent revenue assumptions can turn out to be.

This spring, when Mayor Sheila Dixon presented her \$1.35 billion budget plan, the city faced a relatively modest \$65 million shortfall. To close the gap, the city cut library hours, shortened the swim season at city pools, closed several pools and recreation centers, decreased the frequency of trash pickup, closed fire engine companies on a rotating basis and laid off 150 city employees, about one percent of the total workforce.<sup>35, 36, 37, 38</sup> In July, Budget Director Andrew Kleine said that city officials, by being realistic and "not using reserves, stimulus money, tax increases, or furloughs to balance the budget, have positioned ourselves as best we can for fiscal 2011."<sup>39</sup>

But before that next fiscal year could arrive, the current one had to be dealt with yet again. In late August, months after the city budget was adopted, declines in local revenues and new cuts in state aid forced the city to re-open the whole thing.<sup>40</sup> The new budget gap was calculated at about \$60 million. To help deal with it, city officials want to impose furloughs of five-to-ten days, with higher-paid employees taking the longer furloughs; on five days, including Christmas Eve and the day after Thanksgiving, government offices would be closed. As has been the case in other cities, the furlough plan would require the cooperation of the labor unions.

Through it all, Baltimore's leaders have been consistent on one point—an unwillingness to raise taxes.

#### Seattle

In May, Seattle made mid-year reductions to its 2009 budget, which covers the calendar year. These cuts, which amounted to \$13.3 million, included layoffs of 30 employees, unpaid furloughs for executive office staff and library closures for the week before Labor Day.

The city has just begun its 2010 budget process and projects a \$72 million shortfall (about 8 percent) at this point. Although Mayor Greg Nickels won't present his 2010 budget proposal until the end of September, he already has outlined his policy priorities and struck a deal with the unions representing the vast majority of the city's nonuniformed workers. The unions agreed to have their members take 10 days off without pay next year; non-unionized city employees will do the same. The furlough program will save \$7.5 million, thereby easing but not eliminating the pressure on city officials to bridge the gap with layoffs. In announcing the deal, the mayor's office noted that four unions did not go along, "which may result in a higher number of layoffs in those areas of city government."<sup>41</sup>

Nickels has promised to maintain funding for public safety and human services, such as homeless shelters and food banks, and has said that cuts to such areas as administration, parks maintenance and transportation were likely.<sup>42</sup> The city also plans to tap its \$30.6 million rainy-day fund.

#### Phoenix

In percentage terms, Phoenix at one point faced one of the larger deficits for fiscal 2010 of all the cities studied, 17 percent.<sup>43</sup> But officials there made it go away without raising taxes. They did so by taking a number of steps to cut costs and taking them early, starting last fall. Those measures included closing senior centers, reducing library hours, increasing fees for after-school programming and encouraging citizens to donate their time and money to the city. Phoenix also imposed a hiring freeze, dipped into reserve funds and diverted some property tax revenue from debt service to current operations. And city departments spent less than the trimmed-down budget called for, \$35 million less in fiscal 2009, which ended June 30. As a result, Phoenix began fiscal 2010 with a modest reserve.

According to Cathleen Gleason, the city's budget and research director, employees in all parts of the government worked to contain costs, large and small. More than two-thirds of the savings came from the police and fire departments, which controlled overtime expenses, delayed expenditures and looked for efficiencies. The rest were small items that added up. Explained Gleason, "People are starting to see, wow, if I don't try to do my job more efficiently, and save costs when I can, it could be my job next time." The city also got some bargains on well-timed large equipment purchases and found savings by putting off preventive maintenance for its fleet.<sup>44, 45</sup>

But the savings only accomplished so much. By mid-September, city officials said that Phoenix would be facing a substantial mid-year budget gap, perhaps in the \$65 to \$95 million range, as revenues continue to decline.

#### Atlanta

In Atlanta, events surrounding the budget unfolded pretty much as Mayor Shirley Franklin had intended. At the end of June, the city council narrowly enacted her \$541 million budget, which included an increase in property taxes. By doing so, council ended the unpaid, four-hour-a-week furloughs that had been imposed on all city employees, including police officers and firefighters, since December.<sup>46</sup> During the time that the furloughs were in place, some city agencies were closed on Fridays, and fire stations went dark on selected weekends, causing some residents to worry about public safety.<sup>47, 48</sup> Faced with the choice of increasing taxes during a recession or ignoring such concerns in an election year, the council passed the budget by an 8-7 margin. In addition to raising taxes, the budget refinanced the city's unpaid pension obligations and ended an expensive jail contract with Fulton County, of which Atlanta is part.49

To some degree, the municipal election this fall could become a referendum on the tax increase, which will cause the average property tax bill to rise by \$240 or 7.2 percent.<sup>50</sup> Councilwoman Felicia Moore, who is seeking reelection and supported the tax increase, wonders whether she and her colleagues will "be seen as the heroes or the villains" come November.<sup>51</sup>

#### **Boston**

In April, Boston Mayor Thomas Menino proposed a \$2.4 billion budget that assumed a \$62 million reduction in state aid to the city and gave unions representing city workers the choice between a wage freeze and layoffs. By the time the budget passed in June, several of the unions had decided not to accept the wage freeze, and state aid had been reduced by an additional \$32.5 million.<sup>52</sup> The Menino administration made up this new gap by employing several one-time fixes—such as drawing down reserve funds, reducing employee benefit costs and putting off equipment purchases—and by continuing a hiring and spending freeze. And in the end, it laid off 495 employees (about three percent of the workforce), with the layoffs limited to those unions that rejected the wage freeze.<sup>53</sup>

But the strategies used to close this year's deficit don't provide a long-term plan for dealing with the city's budget woes. Meredith Weenick, associate director of Administration and Finance for the City of Boston, said that the city must take a hard look at what services it offers, project its revenue outlook and then "figure out how to be an organization that is of such a size that we can...make our own way in the world."<sup>54</sup> The city did emerge from its budget process with authority from the Massachusetts legislature to generate some new revenues this year and in the future through taxes on meals and hotel stays.

#### Chicago

Of all the cities studied, Chicago produced as much drama as any during the late spring and early summer, even though it did not have a budget to pass. In May, five months into the city's 2009 fiscal year, Mayor Richard Daley announced that the city faced a \$300 million shortfall caused by larger-than-expected declines in revenues; its general fund budget for 2009 was \$3.2 billion.<sup>55</sup> To close the shortfall, Daley took money from a rainy-day fund created when Chicago leased its parking meters to a private operator.<sup>56</sup> And he said that he would cut labor costs by \$24 million, threatening as many as 1,500 layoffs unless city labor leaders agreed to sufficient concessions.<sup>57, 58</sup>

All but two of the city's 27 unions affected by the threatened layoffs acquiesced by the July 15 deadline. They accepted packages that included combinations of the following elements: 12 unpaid furlough days per year, nine or more unpaid holidays per year, comp time instead of cash overtime, increased health care contributions and reduced sick-time accrual.<sup>59</sup> The city wound up laying off 431 members of the two unions that did not go along; among them were truck drivers, administrative staff and library workers.<sup>60, 61</sup> The city's police officers and firefighters are currently working without a contract; those negotiations may soon go to arbitration. Chicago faces a challenging year ahead, projecting a \$520 million shortfall for 2010.<sup>62</sup> As a money-saving option, Daley is considering outsourcing some aspects of snow removal.

#### Columbus (Ohio)

By May, Columbus had already made deep cuts in city services to close a \$114 million or 17 percent shortfall for its 2009 fiscal year, which began January 1. Reductions in overtime pay meant fewer police on the streets of Ohio's capital city. Most recreation centers were closed, and city workers were required to take five unpaid furlough days.<sup>63</sup> Faced with the prospect of deeper cuts for next year, Mayor Michael Coleman proposed an increase in the city's income tax from 2 to 2.5 percent, a move that had to be approved by the voters. Without higher taxes, Coleman warned, Columbus would be facing mass layoffs of police officers and fire fighters. In a vote held August 4, the tax plan was enacted, albeit narrowly, with about 52 percent of voters giving their approval.<sup>64, 65</sup>

The mayor, who campaigned vigorously for the increase, promised to dedicate the new revenue, estimated at more than \$90 million a year, to preserving basic city services and undoing some of the budget cuts made this year.<sup>66,67</sup> Even with the tax increase, city officials are projecting a modest budget gap for next year, since other revenues are continuing to decline. As a result, the city has delayed planned capital projects—road work, equipment purchases, park improvement and building construction.<sup>68</sup>

#### **New York**

Much has changed since New York City Mayor Michael Bloomberg proposed his \$59.4 billion budget for fiscal 2010 in January. It was a grim document that proposed laying off several thousand workers, reducing library hours and closing fire stations. It also called for increasing the sales tax by half-a-cent, subject to approval by the state legislature, and for extending the tax to cover all clothing sales.

But much of what Bloomberg proposed hasn't happened. In June, he worked out a deal with city labor leaders to defer the layoffs in exchange for increased employee contributions to health care costs, saving the city approximately \$400 million over two years.<sup>69</sup> Then, in enacting the budget, city council made some changes of its own. It agreed to raise the sales tax to 8.875 percent but did not go along with the mayor's proposal on clothing sales. Instead, it exempted clothing purchases under \$110. Council also kept most libraries open six days a week, avoided closing firehouses and scrapped another element, a controversial Bloomberg proposal to charge a five-cent fee for plastic shopping bags.<sup>70</sup> The state legislature approved the sales tax hike but did so later than the city would have liked, costing it an estimated \$60 million in lost revenue.<sup>71</sup>

With Bloomberg and many council members up for reelection this fall, some analysts predict the possibility of more substantial budget cuts after Election Day. The mayor has noted this "may not be the last word on this year's budget."<sup>72,73</sup> Even with the sales tax increase, the city is facing a projected deficit for fiscal 2011 of up to \$5.6 billion.<sup>74</sup> So in New York, tough choices remain.

#### Pittsburgh

Pittsburgh was the only city highlighted in our previous study that expected a modest surplus in 2009 and no deficit for 2010. Now, the city has turned its attention to addressing its legacy costs—a badly underfunded pension system as well as substantial costs for retiree health care and workers' compensation. In addition, a state oversight board has predicted that, without corrective action, the city's deficits will return in 2011. The board has called for caps on union raises, increased payments into the city's pension fund, possible tax increases on people who work in the city and a tax on the payrolls of nonprofit organizations.<sup>75</sup> The revenue proposals require approval from the state legislature. If they are not approved, the board said, the city should impose tax hikes on its residents.

Mayor Luke Ravenstahl and members of Pittsburgh City Council have come up with a plan of their own that includes some bonuses and raises for unionized employees. Should the legislature not authorize the payroll tax on nonprofits, the city would seek to impose new fees on those organizations, charging universities \$50 for each undergraduate student and hospitals \$25 for each patient admitted.<sup>76, 77</sup> The city is also considering raising the all-day parking rate at city-owned garages.<sup>78</sup>

## **ENDNOTES**

- <sup>1</sup> Norris, Floyd. "Leading Indicators Are Signaling the Recession's End." The New York Times, July 24, 2009.
- <sup>2</sup> Bing, David. "Bing: Detroit Must Redefine Leadership." Detroit News, August 30, 2009.
- <sup>3</sup> Nutter, Michael. Press conference, September 1, 2009.
- <sup>4</sup> City of Philadelphia. Fiscal 2010 Operating Budget As Approved by the Council - May 21, 2009. Budget document, http://www.phila.gov/finance/pdfs/Budget\_ FY10.pdf (accessed September 1, 2009).
- <sup>5</sup> City of Philadelphia. Quarterly City Managers Report for the Period Endings June 30, 2009, Table P-1.
- <sup>6</sup> Grygiel, Chris. "Grim news: Seattle's budget shortfall grows to \$72.5 million." Seattlepi.com, August 20, 2009.
- <sup>7</sup> Hoene, Christopher W., and Pagano, Michael A. Research Brief on America's Cities: City Fiscal Conditions in 2009. National League of Cities, September 2009.
- <sup>8</sup> City of Philadelphia. Fiscal 2010 Operating Budget As Approved by the Council - May 21, 2009. Budget document, http://www.phila.gov/finance/pdfs/Budget\_ FY10.pdf (accessed September 1, 2009).
- <sup>9</sup> Pennsylvania Intergovernmental Cooperation Authority. Staff Report on the City of Philadelphia's Five-Year Financial Plan for Fiscal Year 2010 - Fiscal Year 2014. July 21, 2009.
- <sup>10</sup> City of Philadelphia. "Mayor Nutter to Harrisburg: We Need Action Now." Press Release, July 30, 2009.
- <sup>11</sup> City of Philadelphia. "Mayor Nutter Details Necessary Steps To Implement Plan C Budget Cuts, Transmits Revised Budget To City Council." Press release, August 20, 2009.
- <sup>12</sup> Lucey, Catherine. "Dollar impact of cuts to libraries, parks, rec." Philadelphia Daily News, August 3, 2009.
- <sup>13</sup> City of Philadelphia. "Statement From Mayor Nutter On Passage Of House Bill 1828." Press Release, August 5, 2009.
- <sup>14</sup> City of Philadelphia. Fiscal 2010 Operating Budget As Approved by the Council - May 21, 2009. Budget document, http://www.phila.gov/finance/pdfs/Budget\_ FY10.pdf (accessed September 1, 2009).

- <sup>15</sup> Gorchow, Zachary. "Bing: Detroit has cash to make payroll; rarely seen since election, mayor steps out to address council, various city problems." Detroit Free Press, July 1, 2009.
- <sup>16</sup> Hackney, Suzette. "To save the city, Bing says he will make cuts: Detroit mayor says he must slash city jobs, pay, services." The Detroit Free Press, September 1, 2009.
- <sup>17</sup> Hackney, Suzanne. "New Detroit bus plan cuts routes, increases waits." Detroit Free Press, September 10, 2009.
- <sup>18</sup> City of Detroit. "City of Detroit Fiscal Year 2009-10 Recommended Budget, General Fund Positions." City of Detroit, April 13, 2009.
- <sup>19</sup> Hackney, Suzette. "Bing: Raises needed to fix city." Detroit Free Press, August 17, 2009.
- <sup>20</sup> Hackney, Suzette. "Bing: Pay must be cut or else." Detroit Free Press, August 11, 2009.
- <sup>21</sup> MacDonald, Christine, and Josar, David. "City target worker perks." The Detroit News, August 24, 2009.
- <sup>22</sup> Fleming, Leonard N. "On his 100<sup>th</sup> day, Bing predicts more pain." The Detroit News, August 20, 2009.
- <sup>23</sup> Hackney, Suzette. "Bing: Pay must be cut or else." Detroit Free Press, August 11, 2009.
- <sup>24</sup> Hackney, Suzette. "To save the city, Bing says he will make cuts: Detroit mayor says he must slash city jobs, pay, services." The Detroit Free Press, September 1, 2009.
- <sup>25</sup> Willon, Phil, and Zahniser, David. "L.A. budget deal starting to unravel; Talks with public safety unions head toward an impasse as officials try to close a \$530-million shortfall." Los Angeles Times, August 17, 2009.
- <sup>26</sup> City of Los Angeles. "Number of City Government Employees by Function/Program, Full-Time Equivalent, Last Ten Fiscal Years." Comprehensive Annual Financial Report, For the Fiscal Year Ending June 30, 2008. p. 334.
- <sup>27</sup> Zahniser, David. "L.A. considers worker early-retirement plan; Proposal would offer some city employees at least \$15,000 to leave their jobs." Los Angeles Times, June 23, 2009.

- <sup>28</sup> Zahniser, David, and Willon, Phil. "L.A.'s early retirement deal criticized; Chamber calls for plan to be made public and warns of massive pension liability." Los Angeles Times, June 25, 2009.
- <sup>29</sup> Zahniser, David, and Reston, Maeve. "Early L.A. retirement plan OKd despite opposition." Los Angeles Times, June 27, 2009.
- <sup>30</sup> Willon, Phil. "City unions OK concessions; Coalition's ratifying of pact delaying cost-of-living pay hikes is meant to avoid broad layoffs and furloughs." Los Angeles Times, July 23, 2009.
- <sup>31</sup> Willon, Phil, and Zahniser, David. "L.A. budget deal starting to unravel; Talks with public safety unions head toward an impasse as officials try to close a \$530-million shortfall." Los Angeles Times, August 17, 2009.
- <sup>32</sup> Rubin, Joel. "Bratton's Departure: Police chief's exit poses a major challenge for L.A. Bratton's disclosure he'll run a N.Y. security firm gives the city three months to find a replacement." Los Angeles Times, August 6, 2009.
- <sup>33</sup> Willon, Phil. "California Briefing/Los Angeles; Fire engines to be temporarily idled." Los Angeles Times, July 23, 2009.
- <sup>34</sup> Zahniser, David, and Willon, Phil. "Villaraigosa condemns firefighters union mailer." Los Angeles Times, August 15, 2009.
- <sup>35</sup> Linskey, Annie. "Council head wants rire dept. to defend cuts." The Baltimore Sun, August 11, 2009.
- <sup>36</sup> Linskey, Annie, and Smitherman, Laura. "Baltimore to share budget pain: Dixon plans layoffs, might reduce services after Md. approves cuts." The Baltimore Sun, August 27, 2009.
- <sup>37</sup> Linskey, Annie. "Council passes new budget oftenangry debate, weekend of bargaining end with Mayor's spending plan mostly intact." The Baltimore Sun, June 16, 2009.
- <sup>38</sup> City of Baltimore. "Full-Time Equivalent Employees By Function." Comprehensive Annual Financial Report, Year End, June 30, 2008.
- <sup>39</sup> Kleine, Andrew, budget director, City of Baltimore, interview with author, July 14, 2009.
- <sup>40</sup> Linskey, Annie, and Smitherman, Laura. "Baltimore to share budget pain: Dixon plans layoffs, might reduce services after Md. approves cuts." The Baltimore Sun, August 27, 2009.

- <sup>41</sup> City of Seattle. "City union members vote to participate in furlough plan for 2010." Press Release, August 28, 2009.
- <sup>42</sup> The United States Conference of Mayors. City Responses to Recession-Driven Budget Shortfalls. Description of current budget situations in 94 cities as supplied by mayors and their designees, Washington, D.C.: The United States Conference of Mayors, 2009.
- <sup>43</sup> Shubik, Claire, Horwitz, Laura, Ginsberg, Thomas. "Tough Choices and Limited Options: How Philadelphia and Other Cities are Balancing Budgets in a Time of Recession." The Pew Charitable Trusts, Philadelphia Research Initiative, May 18, 2009.
- <sup>44</sup> Wong, Scott. "Phoenix to dip into rainy-day fund to fill budget gap." The Arizona Republic, June 24, 2009.
- <sup>45</sup> Gleason, Cathleen, budget and research director, City of Phoenix, interviews with author, July 9 and July 29, 2009.
- <sup>46</sup> Stirgus, Eric. "Atlanta officials defend higher tax." The Atlanta Journal-Constitution, June 30, 2009.
- <sup>47</sup> Stirgus, Eric. "5 issues to watch in upcoming Atlanta city budget." The Atlanta Journal-Constitution, April 29, 2009.
- <sup>48</sup> Stirgus, Eric. "As fears rise, Atlanta seeks funds to end cuts in police, firefighters" The Atlanta Journal-Constitution, January, 23, 2009.
- <sup>49</sup> Stirgus, Eric. "City cuts 109 jailers amid budget crunch: Funding slashed as Fulton inmates returned. Enough workers will remain to safely guard inmates, officials say." The Atlanta Journal-Constitution, July 2, 2009.
- <sup>50</sup> Stirgus, Eric. "Atlanta Council raises taxes, ends furloughs." The Atlanta Journal-Constitution, June 29, 2009.
- <sup>51</sup> Stirgus, Eric. "Atlanta Council raises taxes, ends furloughs." The Atlanta Journal-Constitution, June 29, 2009.
- <sup>52</sup> Weir, Richard. "State aid ax falls on Hub budget; \$95 M hit forces city to dip into reserves." Boston Herald, June 20, 2009.
- <sup>53</sup> City of Boston. "Full-time Equivalent City Government Employees by Department, Last Ten Fiscal Years." Comprehensive Annual Financial Report, Year Ending June 30, 2008. p. 138.

- <sup>54</sup> Weenick, Meredith, associate director of administration and finance, City of Boston, interview with author, July 10, 2009.
- <sup>55</sup> City of Chicago. "City of Chicago Releases 2010 Preliminary Budget: City to Use Asset Lease Rainy Day Fund to Help Balance Budget." Press Release, July 30, 2009.
- <sup>56</sup> Spielman, Fran. "City running on fumes; Meter money tapped out: tax hikes, stiff service cuts could be next." Chicago Sun-Times, July 31, 2009.
- <sup>57</sup> Blake, Dan P. "Daley lays off more than 400 city workers after deadline passes." Chicago Tribune, July 15, 2009.
- <sup>58</sup> City of Chicago. "Table 28, City of Chicago, Illinois, Full Time Equivalent City of Chicago Employees by Function, Last Three Years." Comprehensive Annual Financial Report, Year Ending June 30, 2008. p. 164.
- <sup>59</sup> Spielman, Fran. "Deal to save city jobs likely, union chief says; Reality sets in after 1,500 layoff notices sent out." The Chicago Sun-Times, June 16, 2009.
- <sup>60</sup> "Teamsters vote rejects city cutbacks." WLS ABC7, June 24, 2009.
- <sup>61</sup> Spielman, Fran. "Will 3 unions derail city deal?; Locals balk at cost-cutting plan to save 1,504 jobs." Chicago Sun-Times, July 2, 2009.
- <sup>62</sup> Spielman, Fran. "Tax increases, spending cuts or layoffs possible to fill city's \$520M budget gap." Chicago Sun-Times, July 30, 2009.
- <sup>63</sup> Crane, Misti. "Furlough day shuts Public Health; City agency closes today on first of 5 unpaid days off in '09." The Columbus Dispatch, July 2, 2009.
- <sup>64</sup> Columbus Dispatch. "Editorial: For Issue 1; Vote to raise income tax essential to maintain city services, economic growth." June 14, 2009.
- <sup>65</sup> Vitale, Robert. "Columbus gets its tax increase: Hike passes by 3,050 votes, allowing city to protect safety forces, reverse some cuts." The Columbus Dispatch, August 5, 2009.
- <sup>66</sup> Vitale, Robert. "COLEMAN ON TAX HIKE; Yard-scrap pickup could be restored." The Columbus Dispatch, June 12, 2009.
- <sup>67</sup> Vitale, Robert. "\$90 million influx; City starting on wish list of services; Officials crating plans to restore, rework programs after ballot win." The Columbus Dispatch, August 7, 2009.

- <sup>68</sup> Vitale, Robert. "CAPITAL BUDGET; Shortfalls derail city spending plan; Projects on hold; Columbus can't afford to borrow." The Columbus Dispatch, June 16, 2009.
- <sup>69</sup> von Zielbauer, Paul. "City Labor Unions Agree to Reductions in Health Benefits." The New York Times, June 3, 2009.
- <sup>70</sup> Chen, David W. "Bloomberg and Council Agree on Budget Raising Sales Tax and Cutting 2,000 Jobs." The New York Times, June 16, 2009.
- <sup>71</sup> Marritz, Ilya. "Economic Damage from Senate's Deadlock Adds Up" WNYC, July 10, 2009.
- <sup>72</sup> Chen, David W. "Bloomberg and Council Agree on Budget Raising Sales Tax and Cutting 2,000 Jobs. The New York Times, June 16, 2009.
- <sup>73</sup> Gross, Courtney. "Band-Aid Budget." Gotham Gazette, June 22, 2009.
- <sup>74</sup> Lisberg, Adam. "Mike Will Have to Yell: Cut!" New York Daily News, July 12, 2009.
- <sup>75</sup> Lord, Rich. "City Council copes with recovery plan." Pittsburgh Post-Gazette, June 17, 2009.
- <sup>76</sup> Boren, Jeremy. "Ravenstahl pledges not to target city residents with tax increases." Pittsburgh Tribune-Review, June 18, 2009.
- <sup>77</sup> "City passes Act 47 plan that calls for new fees, upsets unions: State OKs some amendments to Pittsburgh's financial recovery plan." 4 ABC, June 30, 2009.
- <sup>78</sup> Lord, Rich. "Mayor to Nonprofits: Pay up or else. Says he'll impose surcharges to hike revenues if they aren't willing." Pittsburgh Post-Gazette, June 20, 2009.

#### ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

The Philadelphia Research Initiative would like to thank the city officials in Philadelphia and throughout the country who provided information about the budget challenges their cities face: Greg Giornelli in Atlanta; Andrew Kleine in Baltimore; Meredith Weenick in Boston; Ann McNabb and Peter Scales in Chicago; Joel Taylor in Columbus; Jan Anderson in Detroit; Wayne Cauthen in Kansas City; David Luther and Ray Ciranna in Los Angeles; Marc LaVorgna in New York; Maia Jachimowicz in Philadelphia; Cathy Gleason in Phoenix; Bill Urbanic in Pittsburgh; and Dwight Dively in Seattle.

We also are grateful for the support of our colleagues at The Pew Charitable Trusts who have contributed to this report: Donald Kimelman, Cindy Jobbins and Emily Cheramie Walz.

#### ABOUT THE AUTHORS

This report was written by **Laura Horwitz**, research associate of The Pew Charitable Trusts' Philadelphia Research Initiative. It was edited by project director **Larry Eichel**.

# ABOUT THE PEW CHARITABLE TRUSTS AND THE PHILADELPHIA RESEARCH INITIATIVE

The Pew Charitable Trusts is driven by the power of knowledge to solve today's most challenging problems. Pew applies a rigorous, analytical approach to improve public policy, inform the public and stimulate civic life.

The Philadelphia Research Initiative at Pew provides timely, impartial research and analysis that helps Philadelphia's citizens and leaders understand and address key issues facing the city. The initiative conducts public opinion polling; tracks trends on a wide array of key indicators of the city's vitality; produces in-depth reports with facts and analysis, often comparing Philadelphia to other cities; and publishes briefs that illuminate front-and-center issues.